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Public Interest Group Files NM Supreme Court  

Appeal for New Mexico Environment Department’s Mixed Waste Landfill Dirt Cover Decision 
Citizen Action, an Albuquerque-based public interest group, today filed a petition for writ of certiorari, asking the New Mexico Supreme Court to review the Court of Appeals' decision to let Sandia National Laboratories cover up a toxic waste dump rather than excavating the wastes.  The petition seeks review of a recent decision by the Court of Appeals, affirming a 2005 decision by the New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) not to excavate the Mixed Waste Landfill. The Cold War legacy waste dump contains over 700,000 cu ft of radioactive and hazardous waste overlying the aquifer that supplies the drinking water wells for Albuquerque.  The petition filed today is based on procedural grounds and a federal hazardous waste law known as the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA).  

The petition for certiorari focuses on various procedural problems. The Supreme Court is asked to determine whether any permit existed for the dump that the NMED had authority to modify to make the soil cover decision.  Citizen Action asserts that a permit never existed for the dump in the first place so that there was nothing for the NMED to modify and that the dump operated illegally. 

Citizen Action’s Attorney Nancy Simmons, stated in the Petition, “If there was never a ‘license,’ there can be no license renewal. The question of whether a hazardous and radioactive mixed waste dump is operating illegally can’t be waived.  It flies in the face of RCRA’s statutory ‘cradle-to-grave’ regulatory framework.”    

Citizen Actions objects that the Court of Appeals did not address the fact that an NMED attorney on appeal, on her own, put a document purported to be a dump permit into the appellate record over a year after the close of the public hearings. An appellate record can only be supplemented by evidence submitted at the hearing, but accidentally left out of the record.  Citizen Action had to file a public records request with NMED just to find out what document the NMED was referring to as the permit.  

Attorney Simmons stated in the Petition that “while NMED may have had substantially more information on this case in its own records, it cannot use its position to come through the back door with materials never included as part of the administrative record.  For the Court of Appeals to allow such an action conflated NMED’s role as hearing officer and its role as a party in the case.  The ability of a court to supplement the record exists so that the court may ‘conform the record to what happened, not to what did not.’”

Director of Citizen Action, Dave McCoy stated that “The failure to proceed on the proper regulatory pathway for the dump allowed Sandia Labs to avoid excavation of the dump putting at risk Albuquerque’s public drinking water supplies.  We now know that agency claims made at the public hearings that there was no groundwater contamination from the dump’s wastes are false.  There is chromium and nickel contamination in the groundwater since 1991 above state and federal drinking water standards.  The NMED recently sued Citizen Action to keep us from obtaining consultant reports that NMED wants to keep secret.  We want New Mexico to put the 'public' back in 'public hearng.'”

For more information contact Citizen Action New Mexico: (505) 262-1862 or visit the Citizen Action website at www.radfreenm.org.

